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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 26, 2017 

 

MINUTES 

 

  CHAIRMAN ROBERT SALKA, called the Public Hearing and Regular 

Meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Public Assembly Room at the John Weichsel 

Municipal Center at 196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT with 

the following members in attendance: 

 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Matthew O’Keefe, Joseph LaPorte, & Joseph 

Pugliese   

 Others: David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner 

 Absent: Ryan Rogers, Ronald Bohigian & Paul Bedard, Alternates 

 

 A quorum was determined. 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 Vice Chairman Gworek explained the procedure to be followed in 

the presentation of an appeal and advised should their appeal be 

approved they file with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as they 

receive the formal approval in the mail before starting any work.  You 

have one year to begin the project. 

 Mr. Gworek further explained this is a super majority vote board 

and you need four affirmative votes for your appeal to be approved. 

 Mr. Gworek also explained all public hearings heard this evening 

would have a vote this evening.  You will need a four to one, super 

majority vote to approve your appeal.  So, you are welcome to stay for 

the regular meeting to hear the decision on your appeal. 

 

ROBERT SALKA, Chair, presiding: 

5. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve the Minutes from the meeting 

of July 25
th
.  Mr. LaPorte seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on a 

voice vote. 



Zoning Board of Appeals – September 26, 2017 

 

2 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve the Minutes from the meeting 

of September 12
th
.   Mr. LaPorte seconded.  Motion passed unanimously 

on a voice vote. 

 

PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS: 

 A. APPEAL #6290A, application of Nazir A. Markhdoom for a 

variance to allow a higher than allowed fence in a secondary front 

yard, closer than allowed to the setback under Sections 2-19 & 15-04 

of the Zoning Regulations, 233 Mountain Pond Road, property of Nazir 

A. Makhoom in an R-40 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:   Will the applicant or their representative please 

come to the podium and state their name and address for the record. 

 MR. MARKHDOOM:  Nazir Markhdoom, 233 Mountain Pond Road.   

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Explain what you want us to do. 

 MR. MARKHDOOM:  Actually, when I started the fence I did not know 

that I needed permission.  I checked with some people and they said 

you don’t need it because it is one feet, only. 

 So, I started.  And, the day of the starting, I think maybe 

somebody called but I am not – an officer from zoning he came. I saw a 

white Jeep with the mono.  He came inside, not in my driveway, but in 

the street.  And, then he stopped left and right and he stopped on the 

stop sign and he turned right.  And, then I realized maybe he came to 

check me.  He did not say anything.  He did not call me.  He did not 

come inside.  So, I thought it was fine with me. 

 So, I started, I mean, and nobody told me I was wrong.  When I 

finished, I think like after ten days, I got the letter and then came 

over here. 

 Another thing, I checked on the streets.  And, my front, 232 is 

the same situation.  They have also the same fence on the same edge. 

 And, on Jude Lane there is even like five feet like a (inaudible) 

that people have a lot so I realized it was fine with me. 

 From the stop sign, you can see similar to the photographs like 

five or ten photographs from the stop sign, it’s not like, you know, I 

mean, it’s very clear.  Traffic is very clear.  You can see on the 

left or right. 

 I submitted here a few photographs and I mean --- so that’s my 

guess.  I cannot move from that place. There are trees, at least like 

thirty or thirty-one trees.  I mean, if I move even five feet, it’s 

like the trees are in front. Somebody can go and take a look. 
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 I called somebody and they’re asking me 400 to 800 for a tree, to 

move it.  And, I don’t have money now to even move it or take out the 

trees. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, are you saying you have two front yards?  

Fence?  You have two front yards? 

 MR. MAKHDOOM:  Yes.  One is on the side road.  It is a corner 

lot.  I submitted the photographs. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think what Commissioner LaPorte is saying is, is 

that fence, in your mind, on the side of your house or is it in the 

front of your house? 

 MR. MAKHDOOM:  No.  On the side of the house. 

 SPEAKER:  Yah. 

 THE CHAIR:  If you want to help, you can step up to the podium 

and state your name and address for the record. 

 SPEAKER:   My name is (inaudible).  I live at 61 Belrose Avenue 

in Southington. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, the front of your house is on Mountain Pond 

Road, is that correct?  The side of your house is on Mount Vernon. 

 MR. MAKHDOOM:  Yah, Mount Vernon. 

 THE CHAIR:  Now, did you put this fence up yourself or did you 

have someone put it up? 

 MR. MAKHDOOM:  Actually, I put it myself.  One of my, I had, you 

can say, friend, he helped me out with family members because I don’t 

have too much money to put it up.  They were asking me for four or 

five thousand dollars.  So, I just, somebody helped me, I mean.  No 

company.  Nobody else.  A few people they helped me out. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, you have a hardship because you say you have 

two front yards, right?  Am I right? 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, there is two issues here on this application. 

One is that it’s for a higher than allowed and number two, is it is 

closer than allowed to the setback. 

 MR. MAKHDOOM:  Yah, my house is --- 

 THE CHAIR:  So, it’s one thing --- 

 MR. MAKHDOOM:  --- on a slope. 
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 THE CHAIR:  It’s one thing that you know he may have a hardship 

because he’s on a corner lot, but that doesn’t preclude the seven-foot 

fence or whatever the height.  I guess he has put up a seven-foot 

fence which is higher than allowed. 

 MR. MAKHDOOM:  It’s not seven.  It’s five, less than five.  It’s 

not seven.  

 It’s not seven. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  And, on the front, well, I was just going to say, 

this is a side yard.  For a side yard, what is the height requirement?  

Dave, what is the height in a side yard? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Uh, Mr. Chairman, it would be two front yards.  

So, the second front yard to the primary front yard is each four feet.  

So, the side yard is only the shadow on the on the picture there.  So, 

it is four feet to the opposite side of Mount Vernon Road. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Who did these?  Did you put these measurements in?  

The fourteen feet from the road?  Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  No. 

 MR. GWOREK:  No.   

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I believe the secretary helped him at the counter. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Okay.  Do we know how far away it is from the 

property line? 

 Do you have any idea?  Have you done measurements or – 

 MR. MAKHDOOM:  Yes. The fourteen is less than fifteen.  It’s 

almost    fifteen. 

 MR. GWOREK:  From the pavement itself, the street? 

 MR. MAKHDOOM: Yah, yah. 

 (Pause, pause) 

 There are no traffic issues. Nothing.  Somebody can stop at the 

stop sign and you can see a mile.  There is no ------ 

 (Pause, pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  In looking at the --- I am trying to picture where 

the fence --- does the fence run the full length of Mountain Road and 

then ---- 

 MR. GWOREK:  Mr. Chairman, this is a good view.  So, you can see. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah.  Which is which? 

 MR. GWOREK:  That is Mount Vernon. 
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 THE CHAIR:  This is Mount Vernon.  Okay, so the whole length of 

Mount Vernon has the fence, the whole front of his property. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Well, no.  Just to the edge of his garage. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 (Discussion over the picture.) 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Look at this picture here and look at this view 

here.  It looks like the fence comes this way.  This is what you are 

seeing. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, got it. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, then it runs along there. 

 MR. GWOREK:  So, the view isn’t obstructed if you are coming out 

of Mountain Pond Road trying to take a left on Mount Vernon.  It stops 

short. 

 (Discussion over the picture.) 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, how tall is the fence? 

 MR. MAKHDOOM:  It is like five feet, almost five feet.  No more 

than that because I checked with like --- um.  It is like five feet, 

almost.  It is not seven on Mount Vernon. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  This document that you have presented to us says 

five and a half feet. 

 SPEAKER:   Because it has a hump. 

 MR. MAKHDOOM:  If you see the street, the lot it goes like this 

(indicating).  And, the traffic comes from the left and you can see 

everything.  It is not even secure, you know, because like if you see 

on the left side from the road, it’s like this (indicating).   

 Even I put like I mean four feet and then everybody can jump 

inside.  The road is too high on the left side.  I would not be like 

secure, you know? 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  So you are saying your lot is lower than the road? 

 MR. MAKHDOOM:  Yah, yah.  If you go on the left side, somebody 

can take a look on the left side, it is too high.  And, then it goes 

down.  Yah, from there it is too high.  And, then it goes down. 

 (Pause, pause) 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Are the sight lines good? 

 THE CHAIR:  What’s that? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  The sight lines.  Are they good? 
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 THE CHAIR:  Yah.  There is no issue with the sight lines that I 

can see. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I went by today and I didn’t see an issue with the 

sight lines. 

 THE CHAIR:  One of the concerns, the only concern again, I have, 

is not with the sight line. It’s the, you know, he put up the fence 

not knowing what the regulations are.  It’s higher than allowed.  I am 

not as concerned about the location because it is not impacting the 

sight line.  But with the height, um, it is just an ongoing situation 

with these fences going up. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Could the height be altered without taking the 

fence out? 

 THE CHAIR:  I don’t know. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: If you were to cut it off.  You know, over the top 

because it is a little higher.  You could possibly do that. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Is it a PVC or wood fence? 

 MR. MAKHDOOM:  Hum? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Is it plastic or wood? 

 MR. MAKHDOOM:  Plastic. 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s vinyl. 

 MR. MAKHDOOM:  Vinyl, yup. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Vinyl.  That would not happen. 

 MR. GWOREK:  I don’t have an issue with the height just because 

it is basically two front yards.   

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think it is the two-front yard issue for me, too.  

If it was not a front yard, it would be a problem. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, do we have any other questions of the 

applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you very much. 

 MR. MAKHDOOM:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of the 

application?    

 Anyone in favor? 
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 MS. LOCKS:  Susan Locks, 64 Woodland Drive.  The front of the 

fence, so it is a little clearer, his front fence that is facing 

Mountain Pond, it’s like on a little berm that’s raised.  So that is 

what is raising the fence higher than the side fence. 

 And, I don’t really see a problem with it.  The sight line goes 

all the way down Mount Vernon both ways and it shouldn’t be an issue. 

 And, I am for it. 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 Anyone else speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 B. APPEAL #6291A, application of Georgia Foerstner for a 

variance to allow a pool in the side yard under Sections 2-01.A.A.6 & 

15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 150 White Sail Drive, property of 

Georgia A. Foerstner in an R-80 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative please state 

their name and address for the record, please? 

 MS. FOERSTNER:  Georgia Foerstner, 150 White Sail Drive, 

Southington.   

 Good evening, gentlemen:  I am here seeking a variance to install 

an above ground pool in what is our side yard.  As I stated in my 

application, when the property was developed, what is actually our 

front yard is designated as the rear yard.  Apparently when this 

development was created, I guess, they were planning on having the 

properties be accessed by Andrews Street.  And, a change was then 

made.  Such that now the properties are accessed by a lane that 

extends off of the cul de sac on White Sail Drive. 

 My neighbor and Councilman Mike Riccio can explain to you exactly 

how that all developed.  Because I believe he was involved with the 

development.  He explained it to me one evening, but that’s the best I 

can do in relating to you what he told me. 

 So, in any event, if you look at the property plot, what is 

designated as the rear yard is actually our front yard.  Obviously, we 

don’t think that would be a good place for the pool.  I suspect you 

wouldn’t want that, either. 

 So, we would like to install the pool on the --- if you are 

facing the house, what is the left side, the side yard, which is 

actually behind the garage.  Exactly right.   Right there. 

 And, the property on that side of the house is almost like a 

shelf.  It goes out straight and then it slopes pretty severely.  So, 

the plan is to tuck the pool into that slope so that really you would 

not be able to see the pool.  No one will be able to see the pool. 

 The neighbors won’t be able to see it because we have the trees 

there protecting that view.   

 When you drive down that lane, our two neighbors, when they drive 

by our house, honestly, I don’t even know that they’ll be able to see 

the pool because it will be tucked down behind the slope in what will 

essentially be a ledge. 

 And, then, of course, the other side is --- the view is protected 

by the house. 
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 So, in our humble opinion, we believe it is the perfect place for 

a pool and that will have the least impact on our neighbors and the 

neighborhood as a whole. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Now, in the drawing, it looks like it is 27 feet 

round.  Is that the size of the pool? 

 MS. FOERSTNER:  That’s correct. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, that is the location it would be in, sort of 

closer to the house than the side yard? 

 MS. FOERSTNER:  Um --- yes.  I’m going to say it would be 

approximately 10 feet away from the house.  So, it is closer to the 

house than certainly the property line. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:   One of the concerns I would have would be the side 

yard line and it would have to be inside that. 

 MS. FOERSTNER:  Ten feet away from the house?  It is closer to 

the house than certainly the property line. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  One of the concerns I would have would be the side 

yard line and it would have to be inside that. 

 MS. FOERSTNER:  How many feet is that do we need of clearance? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Thirty feet, Mr. Chairman.  At this point, there 

is 75 feet – 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s 75 feet.  So, if you say 10 plus 27, you’re 

talking 37, so you are quite always away. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  If we said the closest edge approximately 10 feet 

from the house?  Would that work? 

 MS. FOERSTNER: Um ---  

 MR. LAPORTE:  Plus or minus 5. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:   Then we have room. 

 MS. FOERSTNER:  Yah, I wouldn’t want to commit to 10 just because 

I am not exactly sure. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  If we said approximately 15 --- 15 and 22 is – and 

there is ---  

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Could we not just say that it has to be within the 

setback? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yah, we could say that.  It be within the 30-foot 

side yard. 
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 MS. FOERSTNER:  Certainly.  And, I think we will be fine. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, basically, the nearest neighbor is that house 

that is up in the upper right-hand corner.  That’s the nearest house? 

 MS. FOERSTNER:  That is exactly right.   Yes. 

 Yes.  And, we have discussed with our neighbors what our plans 

are.  We’ve told them that we were going to be seeking a variance and 

no one indicated that they had any objection. 

 THE CHAIR:  Can we tell Mike Riccio that we’ll blame him for 

this? 

 MS. FOERSTNER:  Absolutely, one hundred percent. 

 (Chuckles) 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, any other questions of the applicant? 

 Yes, Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Just to be clear, about the side yard.  I want to 

put that in my notes. 

 MS. FOERSTNER:  So basically, we need to comply with the current 

setback of the 30 feet and obviously, if we run into a problem with 

that, based upon when we have the pool guy out here and they do the 

actual measurements and there’s a problem, we will certainly come back 

to you. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, I will be able to see it through the 

zoning permit. 

 MS. FOERSTNER:  I think we’re well within those --- the required 

setback. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you. 

 MS. FOERSTNER:  Okay, thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application? 

 Anyone in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none – -  

 You don’t want to oppose? 
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 MS. FOERSTNER:  Can I just say my daughter is here and I believe 

she is in favor of seeking the variance. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I don’t know.  She didn’t say anything. 

 MS. FOERSTNER: That’s because I told her she had to sit there and 

be quiet. 

 (Chuckles, chuckles) 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 
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 C. APPEAL #6292A, application of Joseph Geladino for a 

variance to allow a reduced setback for two existing structures as a 

result of a lot split under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 44 School Street, property of Village Builders & 

Developers LLC in an R-20/25 zone. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:   Apparently the sign was not up in time. 

 THE CHAIR:   I’m sorry? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  The sign wasn’t up in time. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Can I have a motion to table this item. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Motion to table. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 THE CHAIR:  Tabled to the next meeting. 
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 D. APPEAL #6293A, application of Ken Catlin for a 3’ side yard 

setback variance for a garage addition under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of 

the Zoning Regulations, 20 Greystone Drive, property of Kenneth D. & 

Amy N. Catlin in an R-20/25 zone. 

 MR. CATLIN:  Hi. 

 THE CHAIR:  State your name and address for the record, please.  

I like your shirt! 

 MR. CATLIN:  Thank you. 

 Ken Catlin, 20 Greystone Drive, Plantsville, Connecticut. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. CATLIN:  Um, the reason I’m here is to put a third garage bay 

on my home.  The reason being my son was recently injured in an ATV 

accident.  He’s paralyzed.  The current garage structure does not 

leave enough room to get a van in with a door to open and a ramp to 

come down for him to be able to get out and maneuver up to a ramp and 

into the house. 

 So, by adding the third garage bay, it will allow us to create an 

opening by which --- it’s a garage bay but it’s simply where he is 

going to be able to get out of and actually get into our house.  So, 

it won’t be --- unless in extreme snow, we wouldn’t be parking 

anything in there.  It’s just to be able to get him into the house. 

 The issue is the town has a twenty-foot sewer easement from the 

property line.  The garage would cut about three feet into that 

twenty-foot easement.  The sewer department came out and measured and 

it appears that the sewer line runs right in the center of that 

easement.  They figured it is about eight feet down below grade.  The 

yard does slope up so it’s even further down and they believe that the 

sewer is actually sloping away. 

 So, we will be seven feet to the edge of the garage.  Only going 

down to the frost line for the foundation.  We’ll be seven feet from 

where that line is.  That sewer line will be probably five to seven to 

ten feet below where the footprint will be for the garage. 

 THE CHAIR:  Questions? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Three feet is minor. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I mean, the three feet doesn’t bother me on the 

side yard. The only concern I have is if this is three feet into a 

sewer easement, do we have anything from the sewer department telling 

us where the actual pipe is and do they take a position on it? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, I believe there is a hold harmless 

that was put forward that each party has agreed to. 
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 MR. CATLIN:  That’s right. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I mean if that were part of the record, is that, do 

we, does that exist? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  We could certainly require it before we sign off 

on the zoning permit. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay, so what we can do is we can approve it 

subject to securing a hold harmless agreement from the sewer 

department which would mean you wouldn’t have to come back but if the 

sewer department didn’t give you the hold harmless, then what we would 

have done would be meaningless. 

 MR. CATLIN:  Okay.  So, I have the hold harmless document.  I 

have a copy and it was sent to me by engineer in the sewer department. 

 In terms of me getting that executed, my wife and I have to sign 

it in the presence of Notary. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  That doesn’t have to be done before we approve --- 

 MR. CATLIN:  Oh, okay.   

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You can’t do the building until it is signed. 

 THE CHAIR:  We will approve this based on --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Based on that. You just can’t get a building permit 

until it is signed. 

 MR. CATLIN:  Okay.  My challenge is my wife is in Atlanta with my 

son.  And, I need to get going on building sooner rather than later.  

So, we’ll figure this out. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And I have experience with documents like that.  

You can always overnight it to her.  Sign it in front of a Notary and 

overnight it back.  So, you’re talking 24 hours. 

 MR. CATLIN:  Oh, okay.  As long as I can finagle that, then I 

will have that ASAP. 

 We’ll do that. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions? 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  So your intention is actually to park the van in 

what is currently your garage? 

 MR. CATLIN:  Yes. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  And, the reason for that extra area is so you have 

a covered area where you can unload from a ramp from the side of the 

van. 
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 MR. CATLIN:  Correct.  Correct.   The inside space of the garage 

is 19 feet.  It is actually 21 feet, but I have 2 feet of fireplace 

coming into it.  So, putting multiple vehicles in there and getting 

him out under cover is --- can’t do it. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Dave?   Would it be proper to say contingent upon 

his securing permission and a hold harmless agreement from the sewer 

department? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Sure. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   Thank you. 

 MR. CATLIN:  Thank you very much. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 Anyone in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 MR. CATLIN:  Thank you very much. 
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 CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6288A, application of Kilted Kinsmen Brewing 

Company Inc. seeking to modify an existing special exception to allow 

a larger outdoor patio liquor service area under Section 15-05 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 409 Canal Street property of WB Staebler 

Properties, Inc. 

 MR. CAUCCI: Good evening, gentlemen.  My name is Greg Caucci, 6 

West Ledge, Burlington, Connecticut. 

 I’m here again requesting expansion of our outside patio service.  

Um, let me just give you guys some exhibits. 

 (Passed around) 

 So, we have on here the current approved layout.  The current 

approved layout is the top section of the front page. The bottom is 

our proposed.  Highlighted in orange. 

 The second page is a more detailed layout of the patio service. 

 (Pause, pause) 

 So, we’ve already received approval for the top section. For the 

purposes of this, we are looking to just expand that.  Our business 

has been growing.  We actually are in the process of expanding our 

space which we got approval for a couple of weeks ago to continue that 

expansion for event space.  Which we want to also propose patio 

service on that expanded space, as well. 

 We’ve spoken to the fire department on the handicapped parking.  

We redesigned our parking lot to accommodate the parking for the 

handicapped customers, as well. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Dave, how far back do you have to be from the 

property line?  It looks like that says six feet. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I believe it is at least 20 in that zone. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  So, what we’re proposing where it says currently 

deck, let that just be referred to or um, synonymous with patio at 

this point?   

 And, be treated in a similar fashion as kind of the patio #1.  We 

realize that we would have to get a setback variance for any structure 

on the back of this, but we would like to expand our footprint at 

least for the outside area to be able to accommodate our guests. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, where it says proposed deck, you are not 

building a deck.  You are building a patio. 
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 MR. CAUCCI:  That will be a patio for now.  We would love to put 

a deck in there but we realize that we would also have to get a 

setback variance for that. 

 And, we would have to get approval from the fire department that 

that is not a fire line, either.   

 So, those are two of the things that we still have to rectify. 

 The most important things for us right now are number one, and 

the front entrance patio that we want to create out there, proposed 

patio outdoor. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, proposed deck #1 is really proposed patio #1? 

 MR. CAUCCI:  I’m sorry.  Proposed patio #1.  That’s what I meant.  

Sorry.  Proposed patio #1. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But it says proposed deck here.  But you mean 

patio. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  I mean patio #1.  The left most patio. 

 So that is just an expansion of kind of our current one already. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right.  That’s the one that would be contiguous to 

the room that says:  Kinsmen Brewing. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Uh --- no.  It’s the one that is actually next to or 

outside of Sauced -- pizza.  Sorry.  So it is patio #1.  Proposed deck 

#1 would be just a patio at this point. 

 (Pause, pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  So, how does that relate to your application? 

 MR. CAUCCI:  So the application is --- 

 THE CHAIR:  It says:  seeking to modify an existing special 

exception to allow a larger outdoor patio liquor service area. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Not areas.  Area. 

 So, you come before us and you are asking for larger in the front 

where you’ve got proposed patio.  In orange. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Yup. 

 THE CHAIR:  Out near the parking lot, between those buildings. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, then you are coming in as part of this 

application and you are asking for patio #1. 
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 MR. CAUCCI:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  Expanding patio #1.  This does not include proposed 

deck #1 and doesn’t include proposed deck #2.  On this request.  Is 

that what I’m reading? 

 MR. CAUCCI:  No. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, he’d like it to but it won’t be a 

physical structure. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  It won’t be a physical structure.  It’ll just be the 

footprint of a --- it would be a patio at this point. 

 THE CHAIR:  Ground level patio. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  On those blocks you’ve got back there now. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Correct. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Is that for both proposed decks? 

 MR. CAUCCI:  For both proposed decks, that’s correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, so everything in orange is what you’re coming 

in on this application. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Correct. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And you are seeking a ground level patio with 

respect to those areas? 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Correct. 

 MR. PUGLIESE: Mr. Chairman, I am not sure I am comfortable just 

handwriting that in on this and making it official. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I am looking at, I think if we look at this --- 

um, what he’s asking for as I understand it, he’s asking to expand 

this and he’s asking for ground level patios, #1, #2 and #3.  That’s 

what he is asking for. 

 MR. PUGLIESE: The document doesn’t say that. 

 THE CHAIR:  On his --- no.  I know that.   

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think what we would do in the context of a motion 

is the approval would be for a ground level patio in an area depicted 

as proposed outdoor patio #, proposed deck #1 and proposed deck #2.  

But specifically identify the areas that were depicted on the map. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Okay. 
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 MR. GWOREK:  Do we need to worry, Mr. Chairman, about railings?  

I know we talked about railings on the proposed outdoor patio and the 

parking lot area.  Are you going to have ---? 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Those, right, because those are --- when we talked 

to the fire department, they won’t --- that is not part of a fire 

lane.  So, they want those to just be stationary.   

 They want still the ones in the back because we haven’t 

determined whether or not that would be a fire lane, or not.  At this 

point they believe that it would be a fire lane and that’s why I am 

not here proposing the decks.  

 But we are still trying to work through that thing with the fire 

department.  Because they’d rather use the trail in the case of a 

fire.  Our property is sprinklered so they are even less concerned 

about being that close to the building.  There is not a whole lot of 

space to put a truck back there.  I think at the widest point it is or 

the narrowest point it is 12 feet or something like that from the 

building. 

 So, I don’t --- they weren’t thinking that they would put a fire 

truck there and risk ---- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But wouldn’t we be looking at some type of fence?  

How’re you going to keep people from ordering liquor and then just 

walking outside? 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Right.  So, these areas would be fenced in similar 

to how the deck would have railings.  These areas --- they would have 

to be sectioned off.  You can’t allow --- you can’t allow people to 

walk into these areas randomly.   

 One of the things that we talked about is having an entranceway 

that is free and clear of any alcohol service.  This would be the same 

thing.  It would have to be sectioned off.   

 So, we are just requesting that they be barriered.  That they be 

removable barriers because of the clarification we are still working 

with the fire department on. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, for proposed --- walk me through each of them.  

So, for proposed for patio enclosed, where would people leave and come 

in from? 

 MR. CAUCCI:  There is walkway around there and there is a wrought 

iron --- wrought iron and aluminum barrier that is three-foot-high 

that surrounds that.   

 You also have an exit for the patio area.  If you looked on the 

Canal side portion of that which is what the fire marshal requested so 

that those people have an exit that is different from --- 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  That’s more of an emergency exit. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Correct. 

 Yup, so the six-foot entranceway that is in almost like the 

herringbone kind of look would be your entranceway. 

 And, then you have a big foyer there that is out in front of 

entrance #1.     

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, with regard to patio #1, how would you leave 

from there. 

 MR. CAUCCI: So, patio #1 is removable iron barriers.  We just put 

shrubbery there just to make it look pretty. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: So, somebody would or going to patio #1 or leaving 

it, how would they leave patio 1 to leave the premises? 

 MR. CAUCCI:  They would go to either the left --- if you were in 

patio #1, you would exit out the left side of the sheet there.  That 

is an exit only. 

 If they were entering, they would enter either from the trail or 

from the parking lot which goes around the building.  Or, from inside 

the brewery itself. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Dave, wouldn’t we want them going through the 

brewery to leave? Or just walking off on to the trail? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  As long as you have a gate that swings out, they 

can have it, I believe in patio #1 on the left side where that jog is.  

They can put a gate there to swing out.  And, then as long as it is 

staggered at that entrance walkway darker going up towards Sauces 

pizza, I’d be comfortable with that. 

 But my other concern is for the proposed outdoor patio, um, on 

the, I guess it would be the east side, towards the expansion space, 

that six-foot area, is there a wrought iron fence along that whole --- 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Yes.  It goes all – it encloses that whole area. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Okay, where it says new awning, that’s where you 

can get in to the patio? 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Correct.  Yes, there is a dotted line.  Can you kind 

of see that dotted line there? 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s the wrought iron aluminum six foot or I’m 

sorry, three-foot fence --- 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Around the bricked in portion outside.  And, there 

is an exit gate to the north or to the --- north, yes.  And, then 

another entranceway to the west.  Near where the new awning is. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Let me ask a question to the board.  I think there is 

enough detail on the proposed outdoor patio enclosed on that one, but 

I don’t feel comfortable that we have enough detail on, you know, this 

whole patio #1, proposed deck #1 and the proposed deck #2 from an 

egress and entrance standpoint.  I don’t know how you feel. 

 I would like to see a little more detail on those three areas 

that are going to be at ground level. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, I would say the other concern I have is even 

on proposed outdoor patio, there is 26 tables and it looks like there 

is 8 chairs at each table.  So, you are talking about 150 seats. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Is that what you want out there? 

 MR. CAUCCI:  If that is drawn to scale, I don’t anticipate we 

will have that many tables and chairs or that size of tables and 

chairs.   But it will be probably more --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, you do this. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Yup. 

 THE CHAIR:  What I’d like to do is we can continue this public 

hearing for another couple --- to the next meeting.  After that then 

we have to ask you for an extension. 

 I’d like to see more detail and to Commissioner O’Keefe’s point, 

I’d like you to rethink that patio, the number of seats. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: If there’s 8 for 26, that’s 208 seats. 

 THE CHAIR: Well, it’s six per table, right? 

 MR. O’KEEFE: It looks like eight.  Oh, it is six.   

 THE CHAIR:  And, I’d like to see on a drawing like you did for 

the proposed outdoor patio where you’ve identified a three-foot-high 

wrought iron going all the way around, I’d like to see that on those 

other three on what you plan on doing there along with to Dave’s 

point, the gate swinging out.  

 I think you talked about a gate, Dave, as long as it swings out. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  Because I know there is a gate there.  I walked it 

today.  You’ve got the wire fence gate there where you show it on the 

drawing behind patio or proposed deck #1. 

 But I’d like to see more detail on how you intend to enclose 

those three. 

 Dave? 
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 MR. LAVALLEE:  Just one question for clarification.  On both 

those decks, if they’re going to be ground level patios at this point, 

um, do they need a landing or is it at grade?   The doors? 

 MR. CAUCCI: Well, we wouldn’t have the doors there because 

there’ll be no deck.  But the entrance would be from the ground level. 

 THE CHAIR:  Where you show the stairs? 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Yup.  They would just be ground level. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I mean basically what I’d like to see is a drawing 

that shows how many chairs, where the fences are going to be, what the 

egress and ingress is going to be. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   Maybe what you could do is, you are showing a 

top down drawing. 

 MR. CAUCCI: Um-hum. 

 THE CHAIR:  If you could, perhaps um, show us a drawing face on 

so we can get a perspective of the fence itself.  You know, what 

you’re proposing. 

 Any other comments on the board?   

 MR. O’KEEFE:  For me, it’s clarification.   To see what we are 

approving. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I have a couple of points I’d like clarified. 

 On the proposed deck #1 and proposed deck #2, you are saying now 

those will be at ground level? 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Correct. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  However, your main business floor is higher than 

that, correct? 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Correct. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  So there needs to be a way --- I mean you’re 

showing ---let me go to proposed deck #2, first.  You’re showing a 

double door that exits from your proposed expansion Grand Hall.  

Right? 

 MR. CAUCCI: Yup. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  To the deck.  But now there needs to be stairs, 

right? 

 MR. CAUCCI:  There won’t be an exit. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  So, how do you get into that proposed deck? 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Where the stairs are.   
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 THE CHAIR:  On the left-hand side there. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  There will be a patio. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  But that is still up higher.  You’ll have to get a 

stairway. 

 MR. CAUCCI: No, it won’t be a deck. It’ll just be a ground level 

patio. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I understand, but --- 

 MR. CAUCCI:  In the future, if we get approval for the deck, I 

would come back and propose that. 

 THE CHAIR:  What Joe is asking is your building is higher than 

the ground level.  How are they going to get out of your building to 

the ground level patio? 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Uh, they would walk from the entrance walkway 

outside of patio # 1. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  By Sauce’s? 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Yes, exactly. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  All right. 

 THE CHAIR:  So I think you know, do you feel comfortable with 

what we are asking you to come back with? 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  If you have any questions, please go to Dave so you 

don’t have to come back another time. 

 Okay? 

 One other question.  I was reading the Minutes.  I wasn’t at the 

last meeting and I apologize for that.  But there was talk of music.  

Where does that stand on this --- was that --- it is still an open 

question I thought based on the Minutes. 

 MR. GWOREK:  He withdrew that.  He amended his appeal. 

 THE CHAIR:  No amplification no --- 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Well, no.  We submitted two requests last time.  The 

one that got approved we removed the music from it because we were 

trying to include indoor and outdoor music but one of the 

Commissioners wanted to see what the outside looked like before 

approving any outdoor music. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right now there is nothing on the table for outdoor 

music? 
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 MR. CAUCCI:  That is correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  You got approval for the indoor. 

 MR. CAUCCI: We haven’t, yet. 

 THE CHAIR:  You got approval for that, didn’t you? 

 MR. CAUCCI:  We took it off the --- we took it off but it is 

still something we would like to add, if that is something that you 

will contemplate today, that’d be fantastic. 

 THE CHAIR:  Good.   

 Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you, sir. 

 MR. CAUCCI:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone speaking in favor of this application? 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed.  I’m sorry. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I move to continue. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Second. 

 THE CHAIR:  Leave it open.  Yes. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 We will continue that to the next meeting. 

 

7:49 o’clock, p.m. 
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NEW BUSINESS: 

 A. APPEAL #6290A, application of Nazir A. Markhdoom for a 

variance to allow a higher than allowed fence in a secondary front 

yard, closer than allowed to the setback under Sections 2-19 & 15-04 

of the Zoning Regulations, 233 Mountain Pond Road, property of Nazir 

A. Makhoom in an R-40 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6290A.   Mr. LaPorte 

seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe stated for discussion purposes, he is always 

uncomfortable approving something that is already built.  However, in 

this circumstance there is a hardship with the two front yards.  And, 

because the fence doesn’t begin on the property line and doesn’t 

impact the sight line, and because it is a second side yard, I don’t 

have a problem approving it. 

 Mr. Pugliese stated that specifically today when he went by, he 

did become aware of the sight lines and feels there is no issue with 

it at all. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 B. APPEAL #6291A, application of Georgia Foerstner for a 

variance to allow a pool in the side yard under Sections 2-01.A.A.6 & 

15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 150 White Sail Drive, property of 

Georgia A. Foerstner in an R-80 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6291A with the condition 

that the 27-foot round pool not be anywhere within the 30-foot side 

yard of the house. 

 Mr. Pugliese seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe stated that for discussion, not only is the property 

rural, but the front yard, the side yard and the back yard are all 

backwards based on the way the lot was developed.  It will have no 

impact on the neighbors.  It would be a natural place to put it in a 

house that was otherwise sited correctly. 

 The Chair clarified the comment about the 30 feet includes the 

pump, et cetera.   Mr. O’Keefe clarified nothing in the 30 feet. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 C. APPEAL #6292A, application of Joseph Geladino for a 

variance to allow a reduced setback for two existing structures as a 

result of a lot split under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 44 School Street, property of Village Builders & 

Developers LLC in an R-20/25 zone. 

 Item tabled during the public hearing. 
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 D. APPEAL #6293A, application of Ken Catlin for a 3’ side yard 

setback variance for a garage addition under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of 

the Zoning Regulations, 20 Greystone Drive, property of Kenneth D. & 

Amy N. Catlin in an R-20/25 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6293A with the condition it 

is contingent upon securing written permission and a hold harmless 

agreement from the sewer department.   Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said the 3-foot encroachment is diminimus (sp) 

provided that it doesn’t encroach upon the sewer and that is the 

reason we are asking for the hold harmless and written permission from 

the sewer department. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6288A, application of Kilted Kinsmen Brewing 

Company Inc. seeking to modify an existing special exception to allow 

a larger outdoor patio liquor service area under Section 15-05 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 409 Canal Street property of WB Staebler 

Properties, Inc. 

 Public hearing was continued to the next meeting. 
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MISCELLANEOUS / OLD BUSINESS / NEW BUSINES 

 Two, if not three items for the next meeting.  The third may or 

may not have made the cut off.  It was for a location approval for 

auto repair.   Likely it will be the second October meeting. 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to adjourn which Mr. Pugliese seconded.  

Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 7:54 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

   Robert Y. Salka, Chairman  

 


